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STUDENT PARTICIPATION IN NATIONAL STUDENT SURVEY 2021 
 
Action is required of the Committee as indicated below. 
 
The Committee is asked to note the 2021 response rates for the National Student Survey.  
 
 
  



1 
 

UNIVERSITY OF ULSTER 
 
ACADEMIC STANDARDS AND QUALITY ENHANCEMENT COMMITTEE 
 
 
A) NATIONAL STUDENT SURVEY 2021 – RESPONSE RATES 
 
1 Introduction 
 

The National Student Survey was live for Ulster University students from 25 January - 
30 April 2021.  The University’s sample for 2021 consisted of 4,119 students.  The 
response rate for 2021 was 77.49%.   

 
 
2 Survey operation 
 

The NSS is a multi-method survey using online and telephone methods and is 
administered by Ipsos MORI on behalf of the Office for Students (OfS).  Students were 
sent an email on 25 January 2021 requesting them to complete the survey online.  
Reminder emails and SMS messages were sent out each week and on 10 February 
2021 the telephone survey commenced.   
 
Although promotion of the survey was curtailed to some extent, the University raised 
student awareness of the survey through the following initiatives: 
 
• Each student in the University’s survey population received a joint email from the 

Interim Dean (Learning Enhancement)  and the Students’ Union President 
requesting them to complete the survey. 

 
• Adverts were placed on all student workstations in the libraries, on Blackboard and 

on campus plasmas.  Regular tweets were also sent out by the University and the 
Students’ Union throughout the survey period. 

 
• Course Directors raised awareness of the survey with students and encouraged 

participation.   
 
• Response rates were monitored and weekly progress reports were disseminated 

through the Quality Enhancement Uni 
 

 
3 Response rates and publication thresholds 

At the close of the survey the University achieved a response rate of 77.49%.  
Approximately 81% of Ulster respondents completed the survey online, whilst the 
remainder completed it by telephone interview.   
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The majority of responses were made in the first six weeks of the semester. 

 

51 % of the total responses received were from students studying on the Jordanstown 
campus, 18% from Coleraine, 24% from Magee, and 7% from Belfast.   

Ipsos MORI will be undertaking a cleaning process of the data and the final published 
response rates may vary marginally as a result. 

The survey results feed into two datasets - the public dataset and the internal dataset 
and a publication threshold criteria must be met before the data can be released.  The 
public dataset is published on the Discover Uni website and this information also feeds 
into national league tables.  The publication threshold for the public dataset and its 
anticipated composition is outlined in section 3.  The internal dataset, which includes 
the students’ qualitative comments, is returned to the University and is  used in internal 
quality enhancement processes.  
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4 Response rates: dataset 

Survey results are published on the Discover Uni website and are subject to a strict 
threshold criteria, ie: 50% of the subject/course sample must respond, and the number 
of responses received must consist of a minimum of 10.  The criteria is applied to 
course level and subject level data.   

This year 110 courses were eligible for publication as 2021 data and 102 of these 
courses met the threshold.  The responses from students on courses that did not meet 
the threshold will contribute to the relevant JACS subject level result.   

In addition to this the University will receive quantitative data for courses and CAH3 
subjects that did not meet the publication threshold but received 10 or more responses. 

 
 
5 Impact of COVID 19 and Dissemination of Results 
  

Given the pressures and uncertainties universities and colleges are facing in 
responding to coronavirus, the UK funding and regulatory bodies are continuing to 
keep the NSS under review in conjunction with Ipsos MORI. The current position is 
that funders and regulators will look at the data when received to assess any impact 
the coronavirus outbreak has had on the results and make professional judgements 
about its statistical reliability. They will issue the outcome of this review and confirm 
the publication date by the end of May 2021 

Traditionally the University is required to put a significant effort into achieving a high 
response rate in this survey.  It is recognised that these final year students have been 
impacted by both industrial action and COVID and therefore may not be as satisfied 
as previous students. Results will be disseminated to Faculties as soon as possible 
after receipt and a full report on results will be received at the October meeting of 
Senate.   


